HCS HB 1095 -- HEALTH CARE
SPONSOR: Bosley

COMMITTEE ACTION: Voted "Do Pass with HCS" by the Standing
Committee on Health and Mental Health by a vote of 16 to 0.

The following is a summary of the House Committee Substitute for HB
1095.

This bill allows for the chief medical officer or chief medical
director of the Department of Health and Senior Services, the
Department of Mental Health, or the MO HealthNet division of the
Department of Social Services, or any licensed physician acting
with the written consent of any of the aforementioned department
directors, to issue nonspecific recommendations for doula services,
a medical standing order for prenatal vitamins, or a medical
standing order for purposes not related to that of controlled
substances.

Additionally, the bill requires MO HealthNet coverage of doula
services and childbirth education classes for pregnant women and a
support person. The Department of Social Services is required to
study the impact of the childbirth education classes on infant and
maternal mortality among pregnant women. This report must be
submitted to the General Assembly before January 1, 2028.

The bill adds childbirth education classes to covered services for
unborn children enrolled in the Show-Me Healthy Babies program.

The bill also establishes the "Missouri Doula Reimbursement Act".
Under the provisions of this bill, the MO HealthNet program is
required to cover the following doula services:

(1) A combined total of six prenatal and postpartum support
sessions;

(2) One birth attendance;

(3) Up to two visits for general consultation on lactation at any
time during the prenatal and postpartum periods; and

(4) Community navigation services, except that those services
provided outside any of the above visits or sessions can only be
billed up to 10 times total over the course of the pregnancy and
postpartum period.

The bill specifies under what conditions a doula is eligible for
participation as a provider of doula services and that once



enrolled as a provider, a doula is eligible to enroll as a provider
with fee-for-service, and managed care payers affiliated with MO
HealthNet program, but that services must be reimbursed on a fee-
for-service schedule.

This bill is similar to HB 2654 (2024).

The following is a summary of the public testimony from the
committee hearing. The testimony was based on the introduced
version of the bill.

PROPONENTS: Supporters say that doulas can greatly increase
accessibility and affordability, as in particular lower-income and
minority communities have struggled to access adequate healthcare.
In the State of Missouri, Black women's postpartum mortality rate
is three times that of white women. Additionally, doulas function
as spectacular advocates for the patient and issues for the mother
or the baby can be mitigated by a doula's presence.

Testifying in person for the bill were Representative Bosley; Arnie
Dienoff; SSM Health Care; American College of Obstetricians and
Gynecologists; Hunter Lisowski; Areeb Hasan; and Alex Korfiatis.

OPPONENTS: There was no opposition voiced to the committee.
Written testimony has been submitted for this bill. The full

written testimony and witnesses testifying online can be found
under Testimony on the bill page on the House website.



